Jenny Lind, Harriet Grote and Elite Music Patronage in Early Victorian London

MATILDIE THOM WIUM

ON 17 April 1847, Jenny Lind arrived in London to sing the season at Her Majesty's Theatre. Her steamer landed at Blackwall, and she and her companion Louise Johansson took a hackney coach to the London residence of Harriet Grote (1792–1878) in Eccleston Street, facing Belgrave Square. She had arranged to stay there until she could find a suitable house to rent, and was welcomed by Grote as well as by Mendelssohn, who was in London to conduct *Elijah* at Exeter Hall for the Sacred Harmonic Society, among other engagements. The composer had come to visit Grote unexpectedly that morning, and was a good friend of Lind's, having met her in 1844 when she sang at the Gewandhaus in Leipzig.¹ Grote took Lind to her box at Her Majesty's Theatre that evening, where (the *Morning Post* reported) 'the heads of the spectators were kept as constantly turned towards her as those of pious Mussulmans towards Mecca at dawn of day'.²

On 18 April, Grote arranged a dinner party to allow Lind to become better acquainted, socially and musically, with her new colleagues at Her Majesty's. Grote's description of the music-making that followed dinner, as noted down in her later memoir of Lind, provides a convenient point of entry into the present discussion.

A day or two after her arrival, we had a small party at dinner, including Signor Lablache, Mr Ed. Lewin, Mr Lumley, and Mendelssohn, who (the latter) put off an engagement at Birmingham on purpose to join us.³ In the evening, Mendelssohn went to the Piano

Email: thomwium@ufs.ac.za

This article was facilitated by grants from the five-year research project (2013–18) 'Music in London, 1800–1851' funded by the European Research Council (grant number 323404). My thanks to the principal investigator of this project, Roger Parker, for discerning comments on multiple drafts, and to the project's research fellows, Oskar Cox Jensen, James Grande and Jonathan Hicks, for their input during a workshop in 2014 at King's College London. I am also indebted to South African colleagues Neil Roos, Martina Viljoen and Susan van Zyl for their scholarly perspectives.

- ¹ Colin Eatock, Mendelssohn and Victorian England (Farnham, 2009), 93.
- ² The Morning Post, 19 April 1847.
- ³ Luigi Lablache (1794–1858) was the leading bass of Her Majesty's Theatre, and Queen Victoria's former singing-teacher. Edward Lewin (1810–78) was Grote's brother. He had got to know Lind when he lived in Stockholm during the 1830s, through another Lewin sister, Frances (1804–81), who lived in Sweden with her husband, Nils von Koch. Benjamin Lumley (1811–75) was the manager of Her Majesty's Theatre from 1841 to 1853.

© 2016 The Royal Musical Association

Forte, whence, after a few minutes of delightful rambling on the keys, he called out to Jenny (in German), begging she would come and sing one of his Songs ('Auf flügeln des gesanges' [*sic*]). Jenny cheerfully prepared to comply, but strange to say her voice trembled, and her emotion was so strong, that she was obliged to give it up! It was (as she afterwards explained to me) the presence of *Lablache* which made her so nervous, nor can one be surprised at it. Mendelssohn endeavoured, by the gentlest encouragements, to calm her nervousness, but she could not muster her courage. Lablache therefore, by way of breaking the ice, sat down himself at the Piano, and sang, with inimitable spirit and finish, some Neapolitan Songs, which amused and delighted the whole company. Then Mendelssohn played again, and at length, Jenny gathering courage as the Evening wore on, went and sat down to the Piano herself, and struck up the Swedish air of the 'Invitation to dance'. When she ceased singing, Lablache manifested the liveliest pleasure, and complimented Jenny with unfeigned warmth. Then Mendelssohn played again, and Jenny sang to his accompaniment, until it was time to separate. So passed one of the most interesting evenings I ever took a share in.⁴

In this vignette, elaborately fictionalized as it obviously is, we observe Grote providing what one might call a support system for Lind, creating a comfortable setting to facilitate entry into the professional environment. Moreover, we can observe the author's self-portrait as salon hostess and arts patroness, displaying much-prized intimacy with musicians. There are aspects here of the protagonists that are otherwise irretrievable, as Grote herself must have sensed. In this spirit, the present account of Grote's patronage of Lind during the latter's visits to London in 1847, 1848 and 1849 sets out to highlight those dimensions of patronage about which the archive is seldom explicit. These aspects are, perhaps unsurprisingly, of a more private nature than conventional concepts of patronage, and indeed of professional musicianship, seem to denote. The story of the relationship between Grote and Lind, then, may offer a potentially fruitful perspective on the interdependence of public and private dimensions of mid-nineteenth-century music culture, as well as on individual patronage.

Formulated in this way, the contribution this article seeks to make intersects a handful of focus areas within the study of Victorian music practice, including the relationship between public and private spheres of music-making, which is itself connected to renewed interest both in domestic music practice and the role of women and in patronage practices (especially individual patronage as a component of elite music culture). Furthermore, aspects of nineteenth-century opera singers' daily lives, such as this article seeks to explore, constitutes a particular interest for the emergent field of prima donna studies, within which Lind is a prominent subject on account of her exceptional celebrity.

⁴ Harriet Grote, 'Memoir of the Life of Jenny Lind (Written 1855–6)', manuscript, Jenny Lind Archive OG/2/4/2, Royal Academy of Music, London.

Christina Bashford's work on John Ella has teased out some of the connections and tensions between the private and public realms.⁵ Echoing William Weber, who argued that public and private music activities are better conceived as occurring on a continuum in this period than as mutually exclusive spheres, Bashford holds that a 'symbiotic relationship' existed between them, with elite patronage of musicians often occurring through private-sphere activities such as teaching, music for dinner parties and private concerts.⁶ Her careful ethnography of elite music culture has challenged widespread notions (both in the Victorian era and in present-day scholarship of the period) that 'the British nobility lacked musical sensibilities and sophistication' and that its culture was 'hopelessly bound up with pleasure and anti-intellectualism' by showing how the consumption of and participation in 'serious' music was an important and meaningful leisure activity for both male and female elites.⁷ In the field of opera studies, Jennifer Hall-Witt, influenced by the work of Peter Mandler, has drawn attention to the ways in which Victorian elites were seeking, in response to the drive for political reform, to portray themselves as exemplars of personal virtue and good taste, in contrast with Georgian notions of aristocratic exclusivism and decadence.⁸ This effort extended to a new image for the patronage of individual opera singers, which shed its associations of noblemen sponsoring prima donnas in return for sexual favours and came to be seen as part of the social responsibility of the elite who possess the means to contribute to the public good.

Generally, music patronage remains a comparatively under-researched domain in the field of Victorian studies. Deborah Rohr has suggested a differentiated typology of patronage intended to challenge the 1980s stereotype that during the nineteenth century 'individual patronage waned and was replaced by more anonymous and collective market forces';⁹ but this typology cannot accommodate the affective dimension the present article seeks to explore, since its implicit definition of patronage is the financial sponsorship of arts. Linda Whitesitt's plea (as early as 1991) for a more holistic definition of patronage, which would allow for a wider spectrum of women's activities in support of music (including, pertinently for the present article, 'the fashioning of nurturing environments for musical culture'), has not resulted in significant changes

- ⁵ Christina Bashford, *The Pursuit of High Culture: John Ella and Chamber Music in Victorian London* (Woodbridge, 2007).
- ⁶ William Weber, Music and the Middle Class: The Social Structure of Concert Life in London, Paris and Vienna between 1830 and 1848 (London, 1975; repr. Farnham, 2004), 31–2; Christina Bashford, 'Historiography and Invisible Musics: Domestic Chamber Music in Nineteenth-Century Britain', Journal of the American Musicological Society, 63 (2010), 291–360 (p. 312), and Bashford, The Pursuit of High Culture, 68, 102, 172.
- ⁷ Bashford, *The Pursuit of High Culture*, 351.
- ⁸ Jennifer Hall-Witt, *Fashionable Acts: Opera and Elite Culture in London*, 1780–1880 (Lebanon, NH, 2007).
- ⁹ Deborah Rohr, *The Careers of British Musicians, 1750–1850: A Profession of Artisans* (Cambridge, 2001), 40.

285

to mainstream scholarly conceptions of patronage.¹⁰ While the theme of (most often aristocratic) women's individual patronage of prima donnas during the nineteenth century has been touched on by Susan Rutherford, her contribution focuses on gifts of money, concert dresses, jewellery and introductions to other salon hostesses, singers or people with influence in cultural circles. Her description of the role of the (mostly male) *protettori* in this era ('ranging from sexual partnership, management of business and financial affairs, and social and professional patronage') applies her implicit patronage-as-funding paradigm less rigidly, though, and is a more productive starting-point for efforts at more nuanced explorations of patronage activities such as the present enquiry.¹¹

Biographical studies of Lind had already proliferated during her operatic career and her concert tour of the USA in 1850–2,¹² and she remained a popular subject for twentieth-century authors.¹³ Perhaps the most extensive biographical project to date was initiated by her husband, Otto Goldschmidt, after her death; it was completed in 1891 by Henry S. Holland and William S. Rockstro (the latter a family friend who had studied in Germany under Mendelssohn).¹⁴ In the last two decades, scholarship on Lind has explored the cultural meanings of her celebrity, and has highlighted two themes in particular: on the one hand, that her persona as portrayed in the press was informed by ideals of bourgeois femininity and respectable morality, associated with philanthropy

- ¹⁰ Linda Whitesitt, 'Women's Support and Encouragement of Music and Musicians', Women and Music: A History, ed. Karin Pendle (Bloomington, IN, 1991), 301–13. Ralph Locke and Cyrilla Barr's broadened definitions of patronage, developed to accommodate American women's endeavours since the late nineteenth century, are only partly applicable to a mid-nineteenth-century British context such as the relationship between Grote and Lind. *Cultivating Music in America: Women Patrons and Activists Since 1860*, ed. Ralph P. Locke and Cyrilla Barr (Berkeley, CA, 1997).
- ¹¹ Susan Rutherford, The Prima Donna and Opera, 1815–1930 (Cambridge, 2006), 135, 137–8.
- ¹² Examples dating from her London career are A Review of the Performances of Mademoiselle Jenny Lind, During her Engagement at Her Majesty's Theatre: and their Influence and Effect upon our National Drama; with a Notice of her Life (London, 1847); Memoir of Jenny Lind (London, 1847); and Lindiana: An Interesting Narrative of the Life of Jenny Lind (Arundel, 1847). For examples of biographies from her American tour, see Samuel Putnam Avery, The Life and Genius of Jenny Lind, with Beautiful Engravings (New York, 1850); George G. Foster, Memoir of Jenny Lind, Compiled from the Most Authentic Sources (New York, 1850); Charles. G. Rosenberg, The Life of Jenny Lind, the Swedish Nightingale: Her Genius, Struggles and Triumphs (New York, 1850); and Nathaniel Parker Willis, Memoranda of the Life of Jenny Lind (Philadelphia, PA, 1851).
- ¹³ Edward Wagenknecht, Jenny Lind (Boston, MA, and New York, 1931); Helen Headland, The Swedish Nightingale: A Biography of Jenny Lind (n.p., 1946); Joan Bulman, Jenny Lind: A Biography (London, 1956); Gladys Denny Schultz, Jenny Lind, the Swedish Nightingale (New York, 1962). More recent contributions include W. Porter Ware and Thaddeus C. Lockard, P. T. Barnum Presents Jenny Lind (n.p., 1981), and Eva Öhrström, Jenny Lind: The Swedish Nightingale (n.p., 2000).
- ¹⁴ Henry S. Holland and William S. Rockstro, Jenny Lind the Artist, 1820–1851: A Memoir of Madame Jenny Lind Goldschmidt, her Art-life and Dramatic Career: from Original Documents, Letters, Ms. Diaries, etc., Collected by Mr. Otto Goldschmidt (New York, 1893). The documents they had collected during their extensive research for the book are now housed in the archives of the Royal Academy of Music, London, and some show the annotations of Lind's daughter, who published her own biography in 1926. Jenny Maria Catherine Goldschmidt Maude, The Life of Jenny Lind (London, 1926).

and Protestantism;¹⁵ on the other, that she was regarded as the embodiment of her Swedish national culture and Germano-Nordic ethnicity (the latter image, especially in conjunction with ideals of moral purity in the demure domestic female, militated against the apparent cosmopolitanism of her profession, which was disapproved of in increasingly nationalist cultures).¹⁶ No scholarly work on Lind to date has considered extensively Harriet Grote's role during her tenure at Her Majesty's Theatre.

Nineteenth-century and present-day writers on the cultural life of London are agreed that Grote was an exceptional woman, in the sense both that she was remarkably talented and accomplished, intellectually and musically, and that her personality was highly and perhaps purposefully unconventional. Bashford calls Grote a 'celebrated intellectual force in London society' and observes that, because she inhabited the public sphere more than most other women of her day, there is more evidence of her intellectual life than is the norm.¹⁷ Fanny Kemble, the daughter of the actor Charles Kemble, calls her 'one of the cleverest and most eccentric women in the London society of my time'.¹⁸ Grote's friend Elizabeth (Lady) Eastlake tactfully states that she 'called a spade a spade, thereby not rarely ruffling the small decorums of some minds more tenacious of the letter than of the spirit'.¹⁹ Kemble's description of her appearance and dress conveys a combination of these impressions:

Mrs. Grote's appearance was extremely singular; 'striking' is, I think, the most appropriate word for it. She was very tall, square-built, and high-shouldered; her hands and arms, feet and legs (the latter she was by no means averse to displaying) were uncommonly handsome and well made. Her face was rather that of a clever man than a woman [...]. Her taste in dress was, as might have been expected, slightly eccentric, but, for a person with so great a

- ¹⁵ George Biddlecombe, 'The Construction of a Cultural Icon: The Case of Jenny Lind', *Nineteenth-Century British Music Studies III*, ed. Peter Horton and Bennet Zon (Aldershot, 2003), 45–61 (pp. 60–1); Roberta Montemorra Marvin, 'Idealizing the Prima Donna in Mid-Victorian London', *The Arts of the Prima Donna in the Long Nineteenth Century*, ed. Rachel Cowgill and Hilary Poriss (New York and Oxford, 2011), 21–41 (p. 31); Hilary Poriss, 'Prima Donnas and the Performance of Altruism', *ibid.*, 42–60 (p. 57); Gunilla Budde, 'Between Nationalism and Cosmopolitanism: Female Opera Singers in Britain and Germany in the First Half of the Nineteenth Century', *Gender History in a Transnational Perspective: Networks, Biographies, Gender Orders*, ed. Olivier Janz and Daniel Schönpflug (New York, 2014), 184–99 (pp. 105–6).
- ¹⁶ Celia Applegate, 'Mendelssohn on the Road: Music, Travel, and the Anglo-German Symbiosis', *The Oxford Handbook of the New Cultural History of Music*, ed. Jane F. Fulcher (Oxford, 2011), 228–44 (p. 232), and Budde, 'Between Nationalism and Cosmopolitanism', 195. A considered reading of responses to the Lind 'phenomenon' in Victorian Britain, probing the commercial publications as well as the revealing but seldom-considered parodic and satirical reactions, is forthcoming in Roberta Montemorra Marvin, 'Coming to Terms with Jenny Lind in Victorian Britain'. I am grateful to the author for sharing with me a draft version of this article prior to its publication.

¹⁹ Lady Eastlake [Elizabeth Rigby], Mrs. Grote: A Sketch (London, 1880), 19.

¹⁷ Bashford, *The Pursuit of High Culture*, 141, 155.

¹⁸ Frances Ann Kemble, *Records of Later Life* (New York, 1882), 209.

perception of harmony of sound, her passion for discordant colors was singular. The first time I ever saw her she was dressed in a bright brimstone-colored silk gown, made so short as to show her feet and ankles, having on her head a white satin hat, with a forest of white feathers; and I remember her standing, with her feet wide apart and her arms akimbo, in this costume before me, and challenging me upon some political question, by which, and her appearance, I was much astonished and a little frightened.²⁰

Grote's life is also exceptionally well recorded in perceptive and at times strikingly self-reflective journals, correspondence and memoirs. She was married to George Grote (1794–1871), a successful banker, a well-known historian of Greece and a radical politician who served in the British Parliament from 1832 to 1841. She was at least as involved in the political scene as he was, and her forceful personality and more radical stance often attracted criticism. The writer and cleric Sydney Smith (1771–1845) used to say that he was going to see 'the two Mr. Grotes', and another anonymous contemporary observer described her as 'more of a man, but not a better man than her husband'.²¹ Kemble reports that when George Grote was an MP, 'his speeches, which were as remarkable for their sound sense and enlightened liberality as for their clear and forcible style, were not unfrequently attributed to his wife'.²² Eastlake, in her memoir of Harriet Grote's life, carefully tries to mediate such criticisms, writing that Harriet regarded George as her 'master' and commending her good management of her household. She concludes: 'Had Mr. Grote married the most ignorant simpleton in the world, his wardrobe could not have been kept in better order.'²³

Whereas the Grote money came from banking, Harriet's father Thomas Lewin had made 'a modest fortune' as an employee of the East India Company.²⁴ Harriet and George Grote were thus, in Hall-Witt's description, members of the 'elite of wealth who were assimilating into the aristocracy'.²⁵ Eastlake was careful to note that 'she belonged to the choicest portion of the English social scale – the educated and wealthy gentry class'; and, even more pointedly, that 'Mrs. Grote was an aristocrat in mind and also in lineage, especially on her mother's side, and she prided herself on coming of a good stock, on the principle that "*noblesse oblige*"'.²⁶ Both Grote and her husband were well educated in music; during the first decade of their marriage, they played

- ²⁰ Kemble, *Records of Later Life*, 220.
- ²¹ Joseph Hamburger, 'Grote [née Lewin], Harriet', Oxford Dictionary of National Biography (Oxford, 2004), available at http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ref:odnb/11678> (accessed 7 May 2016)
- ²² Kemble, *Records of Later Life*, 209.
- ²³ Eastlake, Mrs. Grote, 4, 8.
- ²⁴ Hamburger, 'Grote [née Lewin], Harriet'. This 'modest fortune' of £3,000 per year, combined with Harriet's having 11 siblings, was objectionable to George's father, and the couple eloped to be married in 1820.
- ²⁵ She mentions the Grotes as specific examples of this category of opera-goers. Hall-Witt, *Fashionable Acts*, 177.
- ²⁶ Eastlake, Mrs. Grote, 3, 24.

'duets on two violoncellos, as well as pianoforte duets'.²⁷ Harriet's mastery of the cello is remarkable given that the instrument was not considered appropriate for women at this time – she even held the instrument between her knees rather than side-saddle, the latter practice remaining into the 1870s and beyond.²⁸ She continued to play the cello and the piano domestically throughout her life, sometimes to guests who were professional musicians. Grote prided herself on developing an interest in Beethoven's music before it was widely admired in England,²⁹ and contemporary references to her playing include music by Bach, Beethoven, Corelli, Clementi and Mendelssohn (on the piano),³⁰ and there is also a wonderfully vivid account in Kemble's memoirs of her playing an extract from Gluck's *Iphigenia in Tauris* on the cello.³¹ After George Grote left Parliament in 1841, Harriet applied herself increasingly to supporting musicians as well as other artists, these endeavours becoming an aspect of her identity that was frequently remarked upon.³² These efforts included active support of Benjamin Lumley

- ²⁷ Harriet Grote, The Personal Life of George Grote, Compiled from Family Documents, Private Memoranda, and Original Letters to and from Various Friends (London, 1873), 41.
- ²⁸ Bashford, 'Historiography and Invisible Musics', 307. This is why she calls Grote an 'early example of a female cellist' (p. 319).
- ²⁹ '[From a family at Langdown, near Hythe, of the name of Tate], I learned to take interest in Beethoven's compositions, which were played continually. They were scarcely introduced into England at this time; and even by the Tates voted almost too scientific and crabbed to be generally relished. But I remember that this music used to affect my imagination powerfully as I listened for hours to it.' Eastlake, *Mrs. Grote*, 35. Eastlake quotes these sentences from autobiographical notes by Grote that have not survived. Eastlake states that they covered only the first 13 years of Grote's life up to 1805, so that Grote's memory of the Tates' early interest in Beethoven, even if she overestimated how young she was at the time, definitely predates the 1830s enthusiasm for his music in England, on which see Roger Parker, 'Two Styles in 1830s London: "The Form and Order of a Perspicacious Unity", *The Invention of Beethoven and Rossini: Historiography, Analysis, Criticism*, ed. Benjamin Walton and Nicholas Mathew (Cambridge, 2013), 123–38. Grote's memory of the Tate family correlates with Fred and Clare Murley's information that Langdown House near Hythe was built for George Tate in 1797. Fred and Clare Murley, *Waterside, a Pictorial Past: Calshot, Fawley, Hythe and Marchwood* (New York, 1991), 79.
- ³⁰ See 'H. G. H.', 'Letter to the Editor: The Late Mrs. Grote', *The Spectator*, 11 January 1879, 16, for the mention of Grote playing Bach, Corelli and Clementi into her old age, and Kemble, *Records of Later Life*, 640, for a reference to her playing Mendelssohn on the piano. Mary Simpson mentions in her memoirs that Grote played the piano part of a Beethoven trio in a domestic concert at the age of 84. M. C. M. Simpson, *Many Memories of Many People* (London, 1898), 77.
- ³¹ Kemble remembers a party at the Grotes' country house, with the guests assembled in the garden: 'I [Kemble] was sitting in a swing, and my sister [Adelaide Kemble, who had a short concert career as a singer before her marriage, her first concert given in Grote's drawing room], [Viennese composer Josef] Dessauer, and [*Athenaeum* critic Henry] Chorley were lying on the lawn at my feet, [...] [Grote entered] into a most interesting and animated discussion upon the subject of Glück's music; and suddenly, some piece from the "Iphigenia" being mentioned, she shouted for her man-servant, to whom on his appearance she gave orders to bring her a chair and footstool, and "the big fiddle" (the violoncello) out of the hall; and taking it forthwith between her knees, proceeded to play, with excellent taste and expression, some of Glück's noble music upon the sonorous instrument, with which St. Cecilia is the only female I ever saw on terms of such familiar intimacy.' Kemble, *Records of Later Life*, 212–13.
- ³² Hamburger, 'Grote [née Lewin], Harriet'.

and Her Majesty's Theatre. Both Grote and Eastlake recruited for him informally, when most opera-recruiters were men. So extensive was Grote's involvement with the opera that she contributed large sections to Lumley's memoir of Her Majesty's Theatre.³³ Eastlake devotes considerable space in her memoir of Grote to descriptions of patronage,³⁴ and Kemble writes that

Her love of music, and courteous reception of all foreign artists, caused her to be generally sought by eminent professors coming to England; and Liszt, Madame Viardot, Dessauer, Thalberg, Mademoiselle Lind, and Mendelssohn were among the celebrated musicians one frequently met at her house. With the two latter she was very intimate.³⁵

While Grote extended patronage to male and female artists alike, she was especially committed to supporting other women. She played an important role in founding the Society of Female Artists in 1856 and was a member of the new National Society for Women's Suffrage (1867).

Grote's patronage of Lind started through Grote's sister Frances von Koch (née Lewin), who lived in Sweden and became acquainted with Lind at the beginning of her career, often inviting her to their country house and introducing her into 'the society of well-born ladies and gentlemen'.³⁶ Frances had also urged Harriet to try to meet Lind if she could.³⁷ When Harriet Grote was visiting Frankfurt in September 1845, Lind arranged tickets for her to hear her as Amina in Bellini's *La sonnambula*; Grote was much impressed, sending a rave review to *The Spectator* from Koblenz. The piece shows what Grote appreciated in Lind's vocal quality and technique, as well as in her musical and dramatic intelligence:

And now shall I tell you my opinion of Jenny Lind's talents? To a delicious fresh soprano voice, of equal quality and wide range, naturally delivered from the chest, she adds a knowledge of her art such as reveals the most assiduous culture under the best instruction. A mistress of ornamental embellishment, she appears to possess so nice a discrimination in the use of it as to adapt her manner to the occasion in a way which satisfies the hearer that she has both intelligence and feeling. She plays with the scale like a flutist, where brilliant execution is fitting and proper; whilst, if tenderness or sad emotion is to be rendered, a touching

- ³³ Hall-Witt has even claimed that this book was 'almost entirely' written by Grote. Hall-Witt, *Fashionable Acts*, 160. Lumley dedicated the book to Grote, as follows: 'To her who through life has united a cultivated taste in art with a kindly sympathy for its ministers, to Mrs. Grote, as a mark of my respectful admiration and regard for one in whom intellectual power is tempered by womanly grace and gentleness, this volume is by permission inscribed.' Benjamin Lumley, *Reminiscences of the Opera* (London, 1864).
- ³⁴ She writes that 'Mr. Grote went hand in hand with her in the largest and most liberal patronage of artists and intercourse with them' and that this represents 'a succession of curious chapters [in their life history], associated with such names as Fanny Ellsler [*sic*], Ary Scheffer, Jenny Lind, Mendelssohn, Adelaide Kemble, Chopin, Liszt, Lablache, and with almost every musical name of repute'. Eastlake, *Mrs. Grote*, 83.
- ³⁵ Kemble, *Records of Later Life*, 209.

³⁷ *Ibid.*, 25.

³⁶ Grote, 'Memoir of the Life of Jenny Lind', 7–8.

simplicity of style carries home to the hearts of her auditory the conviction that they are listening to a child of genius. Having said thus much, I leave it to 'stop-watch critics' to dilate upon the details of Jenny Lind's performance; only adding, that she has achieved that very rare accomplishment: a perfect shake, – a shake which (although I deprecate comparisons) may fairly be said to excel that of any singer now to be heard in England.³⁸

The essay concludes with the information that Lind was to sing at Berlin during the winter of 1845 and at Vienna in the spring of 1846, 'so that it is not likely that the fair songstress will be subjected to the dread-ordeal of the stall-holders at Her Majesty's Theatre in London next season, even should its enterprising manager seek to enrol her among his bright constellation'. But there is nevertheless evidence that Grote was actively recruiting Lind to perform at Her Majesty's Theatre. Grote's recruitment of Lind was no simple matter, as Lind had already signed a contract in January 1845 with Alfred Bunn to sing The Camp of Silesia and La sonnambula in English at Drury Lane during the 1846 season.³⁹ In the words of Lumley's memoir, she 'repented her imprudence' when she learnt 'the secondary position of Mr. Bunn's theatre'.⁴⁰ One can only speculate whether Lind would have kept her contract with Bunn were it not for Grote's intervention, but she was already trying to extricate herself from it in February 1845.⁴¹ Convinced that performing in London was a logical next step for Lind and, moreover, that Her Majesty's Theatre was 'the more fitting place for Jenny to appear in on first coming to London', Grote offered to negotiate with Bunn for a release from his contract so that Lind might be free to enter into a contract with Lumley.⁴² Although at first it seemed that Grote would succeed in obtaining relatively lenient terms of release, these negotiations turned into a convoluted process of more than three years, partly (from Grote's perspective) because of Lind's interference.⁴³ Because

- ³⁸ H[arriet] G[rote], 'The Swedish Prima Donna', *The Spectator*, 13 September 1845, 15.
- ³⁹ Alfred Bunn, *The Case of Bunn Versus Lind* (London, 1848), 6–7. For more on Bunn's aspirations for the English opera at Drury Lane Theatre, see George Biddlecombe, *English Opera from 1834 to 1864 with Particular Reference to the Works of Michael Balfe* (New York and London, 1994).
- ⁴⁰ Lumley, *Reminiscences of the Opera*, 153.
- ⁴¹ Bunn, *The Case of Bunn Versus Lind*, 8.
- ⁴² Grote, 'Memoir of the Life of Jenny Lind', 28.
- ⁴³ According to Grote (*ibid.*, 30), Lind would originally have had to pay a penalty of £500, or of £300 plus one free performance in Bunn's theatre. However, Lind wrote to Bunn independently of Grote in October 1845 to ask for an unconditional release, arguing that she found it impossible to learn English, and that she had been surprised into signing the contract with him in the first place. This letter is mentioned in Grote's memoir and reproduced in Bunn, *The Case of Bunn Versus Lind*, 9. Lind later explained to Grote ('Memoir of the Life of Jenny Lind', 20) that she had been pressurized by Bunn and Lord Westmoreland (the British ambassador to Berlin) into signing the contract during an interval between two acts of an opera in which she was performing. Although Grote does not mention the role of Meyerbeer, he seems to have been instrumental in setting up the 1845 contract with Drury Lane for the production of his opera there and in persuading Lind to sign (Bunn, *The Case of Bunn Versus Lind*, 7, 10). Eventually, Bunn sued Lind, and Lumley paid the £2,500 damages awarded to Bunn by the court in February 1848. Lumley, *Reminiscences of the Opera*, 208–9.

Bunn threatened Lind with lawsuits and media campaigns against her if she appeared at the rival theatre, she would not consider a contract with Lumley.⁴⁴ A letter from Grote to her sister in June 1846 indicates that she had given up on the project: 'I have striven to arrange her affairs so as to get her to London, but after making all smooth she won't have anything to do with England, which I most sincerely regret, as her renown will be incomplete without the stamp of English admiration.'⁴⁵

Lind signed a contract with Lumley in October 1846, which she subsequently refused to honour.⁴⁶ While this reluctance may again have stemmed from intimidation by Bunn, Henry Chorley's more sceptical interpretation was that she (or, in fact, Lumley) was deliberately creating a sensation around her first appearance at Her Majesty's.⁴⁷ For Lumley, succeeding in his venture to attract Lind was a last hope of saving his theatre, as his musical director Michael Costa had resigned and taken most of the cast with him to Covent Garden after a quarrel with Lumley.⁴⁸ Acting on Grote's advice, Lumley first paid for Grote's brother Edward Lewin, by then well known to Lind through the von Kochs, to follow Lind to Vienna to persuade her to fulfil her contract with Her Majesty's, and when this proved unsuccessful, he travelled there himself and at last convinced her.⁴⁹ She finally arrived in England on 17 April, three days after she was supposed to have started rehearsing at Her Majesty's according to her contract. Grote reports that another round of persuasion from her and Lewin was necessary before Lind was able to overcome her sudden 'insurmountable dread of appearing before an English audience', which had caused her once again to consider breaking her contract with Lumley, and could begin rehearsals on 26 April.⁵⁰ Grote's and Lumley's relief when Lind gave her début to rave reviews on 4 May 1847 may be

- ⁴⁴ Lumley, *Reminiscences of the Opera*, 163, and Bunn, *The Case of Bunn Versus Lind*, 25.
- ⁴⁵ The Lewin Letters: A Selection from the Correspondence and Diaries of an English Family, 1756–1884, ed. Thomas Herbert Lewin, 2 vols. (London, 1909), ii, 40.
- ⁴⁶ Grote commented on the contract as follows: 'The terms were to be fr. 120,000 or £4800 from 14 April to 20 Aug. A house to be provided at Manager's expence [*sic*], also a carriage & pair, and farther, a sum of £800 if Jenny chose to go and pass once month in Italy, prior to début at Opera; and liberty to cancel engagement if, after her first appearance on the boards, she felt inclined to abandon farther performance. The whole tenor of the engagement is generous and indulgent in the extreme towards Madlle Lind. I imagine that she never could have had any thing at all equal in point of pecuniary emolument offered to her, up to this period.' Grote, 'Memoir of the Life of Jenny Lind', 34.
- ⁴⁷ Henry Chorley, *Thirty Years' Musical Recollections*, 2 vols. (London, 1862), i, 301–2.
- ⁴⁸ James Davison takes a cynical view of this situation: 'Mr. Lumley at the end of his season for 1846, deserted by the best of his company, appeared in somewhat doleful plight. He was, however, a man of daring and resource and saved himself from extinction by a grand coup the engagement of Jenny Lind, notwithstanding her contract with another manager.' James William Davison, *Music During the Victorian Era, from Mendelssohn to Wagner* (London, 1912), 84. See also Holland and Rockstro, *Jenny Lind the Artist*, 259–60.
- ⁴⁹ Grote, 'Memoir of the Life of Jenny Lind', 38.
- ⁵⁰ Ibid., 41–2; date from Louise Johansson's diary cited in George Biddlecombe, 'Secret Letters and a Missing Memorandum: New Light on the Personal Relationship between Felix Mendelssohn and Jenny Lind', Journal of the Royal Musical Association, 138 (2013), 47–83 (p. 60).

imagined. That evening, Grote took her usual box at the opera, accompanied by Sir Charles Lemon and Fanny Butler (née Kemble), who, after Lind's first aria had been attended to in unusual silence then applauded vigorously, told Grote 'your protégée is safe'. George Grote and Mendelssohn sat in the stalls to be closer to the stage.⁵¹ During the 1847 season at Her Majesty's Theatre (May–July), Lind appeared in *Robert le diable, La sonnambula, La figlia del reggimento, Norma* and *Le nozze di Figaro* (as Susanna) to great critical acclaim; she also appeared in *I masnadieri*, which was not popular and received only three performances.⁵² The following season, she returned to Her Majesty's, repeating *La sonnambula* and *La figlia del reggimento* and adding *Lucia di Lammermoor, I puritani, L'elisir d'amore* and *Le nozze di Figaro*, as well as an adaptation of *Robert le diable*.

The events surrounding Lind's initial contract with Her Majesty's Theatre were not to be the last in which Grote and her brother would promote Lind's career. In the summer of 1847, after the operatic season had closed, Lind undertook a concert tour of the English provinces, accompanied by colleagues from Her Majesty's – Frederick Lablache and his wife Fanny (also a singer), Italo Gardoni and an orchestra conducted by Michael Balfe.⁵³ The tour was managed by Lewin, who accompanied her and 'direct[ed] her relations with the concert speculators'. Grote explains (somewhat defensively, since the media had reported that Lind and Lewin were romantically involved) that Lewin was the ideal person to fulfil this role as he spoke Swedish (Lind could speak little English at this time, and her attendant spoke only Swedish) and French, which seems to have been the medium for the musicians' communication.⁵⁴ Grote joined the party at Bath and travelled with them to their performances at Clifton and Exeter, where George Grote met them and escorted them to London. Harriet's approving note in her memoir - that Lind had made 'a considerable sum of money' with her engagement at Her Majesty's Theatre and her provincial tour in 1847 - may be interpreted as evidence of pride in her actions for Lind's professional and financial benefit.

Although Grote's support of Lind's career was a consequence of her own interest in music, she may have sought to gain upward social mobility through voluntary service to a public cultural institution such as Her Majesty's Theatre, representing herself as a member of the reformed elite even as she supported political radicalism. Grote offered similar patronage to other foreign musicians, although not on the scale

- ⁵¹ Grote, 'Memoir of the Life of Jenny Lind', 44. Sir Charles Lemon, Second Baronet of Carclew (1784–1868) was a Whig MP. James Davison reported that 'the one shout that burst spontaneously from three thousand throats made the roof of the edifice vibrate and tremble. It was a multitude of insensate madmen, in a sea of hats and handkerchiefs.' *Musical World*, 8 May 1847.
- ⁵² Verdi had been commissioned to write an opera for Lind to replace one that Lumley had hoped Mendelssohn would compose with a title role for Lind and for which the libretto of Shakespeare's *The Tempest* had been suggested. Holland and Rockstro, *Jenny Lind the Artist*, 287–9.
- ⁵³ Frederick Lablache was the son of Luigi. Gardoni (1821–82) sang opposite Lind in 1847 and 1848.
- ⁵⁴ Grote, 'Memoir of the Life of Jenny Lind', 52.

of her involvement with Lind. Two instances of private music events that presented opportunities for such patronage and supported public music-making in a concrete manner are well recorded. One is Chopin's and Lind's informal music-making after dinner, arranged by Grote presumably to suggest that Lind should perform with Chopin for his benefit. The other is a more formally organized soirée hosted by Grote with paid musicians.

Chopin had come to London in 1848 after the Paris revolutions, and because he had met Grote before in Paris, he hoped that she could introduce him to her musical circles in order for him to find pupils to teach.⁵⁵ Grote seems to have made an effort to support Chopin by bringing him into contact with Lind; one evening during that season, she invited only Chopin and Lind to dinner, and afterwards they 'did not leave the piano from 9 till 1 in the night', Lind singing Swedish folk songs to Chopin.⁵⁶ While Chopin remembers a discussion between himself and Grote about the possibility of Lind appearing at his benefit concert, this plan did not materialize.⁵⁷ However, Lind attended one of Chopin's public concerts that season, and her presence probably increased attendance.⁵⁸

During the 1848 opera season, Grote hired Sigismond Thalberg and two or three other instrumentalists for a concert at her London house at which Lind had agreed to perform.⁵⁹ As Grote put it, Lind 'actually rehearsed with Thalberg' for the purpose, although in the end she did not turn up, causing some anxiety for Grote as to the balance of the programme. These rehearsals, though, seem to have culminated in Lind's performance at a benefit concert for Thalberg in July of that year, singing the Swedish folk songs and operatic extracts that constituted her usual repertoire for private music events.⁶⁰ The concert led to further engagements for the musicians that Grote had employed: one of the guests asked her to organize a similar concert for

- ⁵⁵ They had met at the home of Manuel Marliani, the Spanish consul in Paris, and his wife, and after this introduction Grote visited him in his own apartment in the place d'Orléans to hear him play, since the Marlianis' piano was a little out of tune. 'I remember that his manner of playing seemed to me something bordering on the supernatural or unearthly. Madame Georges Sand was present, & encouraged Chopin by her admiring exclamations at intervals.' Grote, 'Memoir of the Life of Jenny Lind', 60.
- ⁵⁶ Chopin thought the Swedish folk songs 'as distinctive in character as our things. We have something Slavonic, they something Scandinavian, which are totally different; and yet we are nearer to each other than the Italian to the Spaniard.' *Chopin's Letters*, ed. Henryk Opienski and E. L. Voynich (New York, 1931), 355, 372.
- ⁵⁷ Chopin reports: 'But that she never sings anywhere except in the opera, not even at great functions, she would have sung for me, so Mrs. Grote said. But I had never dreamed of asking her to do so, although she is a kind girl and we are on excellent terms.' *Ibid.*, 373.
- ⁵⁸ Chopin writes: 'Miss Lind came to my concert! ! ! which meant a lot for the fools; she cannot show herself anywhere without people turning their opera glasses on her.' *Ibid*.
- ⁵⁹ The house, at 12 Savile Row, is still in existence and bears a plaque to indicate that George Grote died there. The other instrumentalists hired were presumably a violinist and a cellist, as they played 'the grand trio of Beethoven in E-flat (the one in common time)'. Grote, 'Memoir of the Life of Jenny Lind', 57.
- ⁶⁰ 'Rusticus', 'The Lind Fever', *The Spectator*, 22 July 1847, 12.

her at her house, with the same performers. Chopin was present at this latter event, but was not among the paid performers. However, Grote recalls that 'when there remained only half a dozen guests, or so, & the great Thalberg had departed, Chopin crept up to the Pianoforte and, seating himself at the keyboard, began playing, in his peculiar style, a whole chain of fanciful, piquant compositions, with a precision and rapidity unequalled for quality of touch & accent'.⁶¹

A second significant aspect of Grote's support of Lind in London was chaperonage to social events - a demanding schedule, since many wished to be acquainted with the celebrity. Grote explains that she had to persuade Lind of the importance of attending high-society events, and how she accompanied her to put her at ease.⁶² On other occasions, she would host parties at her own home in order to introduce Lind to influential people.⁶³ Perhaps Grote felt that she was continuing the task her sister had begun in Sweden, of subtly aiding Lind's intercourse with a class into which she was not born; of one particularly grand occasion, she writes approvingly that Lind 'looked as much the lady as anyone present'.⁶⁴ At a time when the English aristocracy was only slowly shedding an attitude of disdain towards musicians, perhaps Grote, a wealthy woman who was not aristocratic herself, was uniquely able to assist Lind. In this regard, it is important to note that Lind was invited to the high-society events described here as a guest, rather than as a performer, and indeed the astonishment that Grote expresses in her memoir at Lind's nonchalance about such invitations registers the exception to the norm they represent. While Grote's overriding motivation seems to have been an admiration for Lind's talent and personal qualities, her patronage contributed significantly to her own status, as Grote came to be perceived as Lind's gatekeeper: according to Kemble, 'Mrs. Grote engrossed Mademoiselle Jenny Lind in so curious a manner that, socially, the accomplished singer could hardly be approached but through her.'65

Grote's role as Lind's chaperone was not confined to escorting her to public events, but encompassed broader aspects of the singer's reputation. This is especially evident in Grote's correspondence about her brother Edward's involvement with Lind at the time

⁶¹ Grote, 'Memoir of the Life of Jenny Lind', 58.

⁶² Once, Lind refused to attend an event (a *fête champêtre* that Lumley had arranged at his villa) unless Grote accompanied her, and Grote cut short a visit to the Isle of Wight for this reason. *Ibid.*, 50.

⁶³ Shortly after Lind's arrival in England, Grote hosted a dinner party to 'afford her an introduction to English society'. Among those present, Grote mentions the Marquis of Lansdowne, Henry Petty-Fitzmaurice (1780–1863), an influential Whig MP; Charles Buller (1806–48), also an MP who shared the Grotes' views on reform; and Charles Greville (1784–1856), a clerk of the Privy Council whose memoirs elucidate George Grote's political career. Charles C. F. Greville, *The Greville Memoirs (Second Part): A Journal of the Reign of Queen Victoria from 1837 to 1852* (London, 1885). At this party, it was hoped that Lind would sing after dinner, but instead she only played 'some trifling airs' on the piano. Grote, 'Memoir of the Life of Jenny Lind', 44.

⁶⁴ *Ibid.*, 46.

⁶⁵ Kemble, *Records of Later Life*, 218.

of Lind's 1847 provincial tour. In October 1847, Grote wrote to her sister Frances of her discomfort with the situation:

You will expect that I should mention Edward Lewin, but to tell the truth we are far from being satisfied with his behaviour from first to last in regard to Jenny Lind, and we have been a good deal embarrassed how to act in reference to the intimacy which has subsisted between them. However, up to this time I have said nothing to either party.⁶⁶

In April 1848 she was still worried, writing again to her sister that 'Edward will become alienated from me unless I sanction his perpetual presence, which I cannot do',⁶⁷ and a subsequent letter to Frances in July 1848 suggests just such a breakdown in the relationship between Grote and Lewin. In the same letter, Grote reports a conversation with Lind on the subject of her relationship with Lewin:

I have had a clearing up with Jenny on this subject, and am satisfied she was not to blame; but her reputation was certainly in great peril and was freely handled in the North, and in Scotland, through his disregard of all propriety in his public attentions to her during the autumn 'tournée' particularly.⁶⁸

Her feeling of responsibility for her brother's actions and their implications for Lind's reputation is again evident from her long discussion (in her memoir) of Lewin's role in the 1847 tour, where she frets that Lewin's relation to Grote 'induced [Lind] to rely (perhaps *too* firmly) on the shield which my tolerance of Edward's close attentions might be supposed to throw over her maidenly reputation'.⁶⁹

When Lind became romantically involved with another member of Grote's family at the end of 1848, Grote's involvement may be interpreted as concern for the singer's professional as well as personal welfare; as in her role as 'agent', she enlisted friends and family to help. In the summer of 1848, Lind had undertaken another post-operaseason tour, this time organized by Lumley.⁷⁰ Lind and Grote stayed in Newcastle with Joseph Grote, George's brother, and there met Claudius Harris, who was the brother of Joseph's wife. Harris became infatuated with Lind and followed her around for the rest of her tour; they became engaged in January 1849, Lind having broken her engagement to Julius Günther (a tenor with whom she had sung in Stockholm and her fiancé since 1845) in October 1848. In April 1849, Grote wrote to her sister that while Harris 'got into rapport with Jenny through us last Autumn', Grote herself 'had no hand in making the match', and that Harris had 'won Jenny by his intense passion for her, and also by his virtuous character tending toward the pious, which

⁶⁶ The Lewin Letters, ed. Lewin, ii, 51.

⁶⁷ *Ibid.*, 54.

⁶⁸ *Ibid.*, 61.

⁶⁹ Grote, 'Memoir of the Life of Jenny Lind', 52.

⁷⁰ Lumley, Reminiscences of the Opera, 227.

falls in with her present leanings'.⁷¹ Harris's Evangelical faith was indeed a point of common interest between them, and Lind's religious leanings may have contributed to her decision to leave the stage, which had been confirmed by the time she met her fiancé.⁷² Supporting Lind at the time of her engagement, Grote had asked her friend Nassau Senior (1790-1864), an economist who was also qualified as a lawyer, to draw up the marriage contract, which proved difficult because Harris, out of religious objections to the theatre, wished Lind to commit never to act on stage again. He also objected when Senior wanted to stipulate that Lind should maintain control over her own earnings, deeming this 'unscriptural'.⁷³ Meanwhile, Lind had promised Lumley a final series of operas to be given in concert version, rather than staged, at Her Majesty's Theatre. The first of these, Il flauto magico (Mozart's Die Zauberflöte), was a failure, and Lind agreed to give six final staged opera performances after Grote, Lumley and Senior pleaded with her (the subtext seems to have been that her retirement would ruin the opera house financially).⁷⁴ These performances escalated the conflict over the marriage contract, and finally the parties broke off their engagement in May 1849. Lind immediately left for Paris, where she joined Grote and Senior for a holiday.

In important respects, Grote's assistance to Lind in the roles of 'agent' and chaperone should be interpreted in the context of a profound personal commitment to and investment in the singer that was intimate and domestic in nature, and found expression partly in the effort to create a home-like environment for Lind in England. Lind was a frequent guest at the Grotes' London residence as well as at their country home at Burnham Beeches, and the Grotes accompanied Lind for portions of both of her postopera-season British tours. Certainly, a degree of familiarity must have existed between them when Lind fled to Grote in Paris in her distress over her broken engagement, sharing her lodgings there for a number of weeks.⁷⁵ Contemporaneous commentators are agreed that the extent of Grote's involvement with Lind was remarkable. Eastlake described it as 'maternal care', and there are indeed important respects (for example, her concern over Lind's reputation during her 1847 provincial tour) in which Grote acted like a 'stage mother' to Lind.⁷⁶ In contrast with Eastlake's benign characterization of Grote as a mother-figure, Kemble wrote acerbically that 'Grote became absorbed by a passionate enthusiasm for Mademoiselle Jenny Lind, of whom she was an idolatrous worshipper'.⁷⁷ Grote herself remembers in her memoir that Lind 'won upon my

- ⁷¹ The Lewin Letters, ed. Lewin, ii, 65.
- ⁷² Holland and Rockstro, Jenny Lind the Artist, 376–92.
- ⁷³ Simpson, Many Memories of Many People, 90, and Holland and Rockstro, Jenny Lind the Artist, 390–2. Mary Simpson was Nassau Senior's daughter.
- ⁷⁴ Simpson, Many Memories of Many People, 88–9.
- ⁷⁵ Grote, *The Personal Life of George Grote*, 192.
- ⁷⁶ On stage mothers, see Rutherford, *The Prima Donna and Opera*, 120–35.
- ⁷⁷ Eastlake, Mrs. Grote, 91, and Kemble, Records of Later Life, 218. Holland and Rockstro observe that Grote 'evidently threw herself in, heart and soul, with her young friend's fortunes'. Jenny Lind the Artist, 368.

affection to so high a degree that my time was principally taken up with "dancing attendance" upon her, and with seeking to contribute to her happiness & enjoyment by every means in my power'.⁷⁸ That the relationship was also difficult and complicated is evident from Grote's frank correspondence with her sister. In April 1848, she wrote:

I thank you very cordially for [...] the indulgence you show to my fond partiality for [Lind], which I own is great, but which nevertheless does not prevent me from regarding my 'liaison' with her as fraught with those liabilities to bitter regrets and disappointments which I fear must ever attend similar ties. Children of fire and children of every-day life are sure to clash at some period or another, though I am myself a born genius and ought to have been on the stage, where I should have cut a figure and preserved my health; still my destiny having engendered a social, conventional form of existence, of course I feel fettered by it, and my attachment to Jenny is by so much complicated, and difficult to manage. The intimacy between her and brother Edward for instance is a Gordian Knot, the untying of which must cut my fingers.⁷⁹

In the context of this document, it is difficult to unpack what Grote gave and stood to gain from her highly involved support of Lind. The letter seems to indicate that Grote realized she was prone to overinvesting energies in Lind's career out of dissatisfaction with her own and a consequent vicarious desire to see Lind succeed professionally on the stage. But how far can we trust Grote's own insight into the motivations of her attachment to Lind? Of course, this role overlaps with the social chaperonage related above, so that the closer the bond seemed between Lind and Grote, the greater the social-status reward for Grote. This interpretation of Grote's patronage activities as stemming in part from her own ambitions may be corroborated by the decline of their friendship when Lind left the stage. It is interesting, too, on this point, to note Frances's assessment of Harriet's character in 1844, that 'her natural and simple character is more than ever obscured by worldly ambition and a constant attempt to succeed [...] by trying to play her part adroitly and be a fashionable, now no longer a political, performer'.⁸⁰

To take another possible line of argument, does it go too far to draw a connection between, on the one hand, the account of her absorbed patronage of Lind and, on the other, contemporary descriptions of her 'manliness' and the punning similarity between her name and the word 'grotesque' (a nineteenth-century term for lesbian) which occurred to more than one observer?⁸¹ This possibility of a subtext of unarticulated

⁷⁸ Grote, 'Memoir of the Life of Jenny Lind', 56.

⁷⁹ *The Lewin Letters*, ed. Lewin, ii, 53–4.

⁸⁰ *Ibid.*, 31.

⁸¹ The references to Grote as 'grotesque' occur in Kemble, *Records of Later Life*, 221; *Chopin's Letters*, ed. Opienski and Voynich, 372; and Julia Ward Howe, *Reminiscences: 1819–1899* (Boston, MA, and New York, 1899), 93. For the remark that 'grotesque' was a nineteenth-century term for 'lesbian', see Molly Engelhardt, 'Marie Taglioni, Ballerina Extraordinaire: In the Company of Women', *Nineteenth-Century Gender Studies*, 6/3 (2010), http://www.ncgsjournal.com/issue63/New%20PDFs/NCGS%20 Journal%20Issue%206.3%20-%20Marie%20Taglioni,%20Ballerina%20Extraordinaire%20-%20 Molly%20Engelhardt.pdf>, note 38.

sexual attraction on Harriet Grote's part might perhaps be contextualized by the documents surrounding the Grotes' patronage of the danseuse Fanny Elssler in 1839-43: this episode is probably what Grote had in mind when she described the 'bitter regrets and disappointments which I fear must ever attend similar ties'. The Grotes took charge of Elssler's illegitimate daughter while she toured the United States, and Elssler created a trust fund for the child with George Grote as trustee; but after two and a half years, she removed the child from their care and accused George of embezzling the trust money.⁸² In this case, both Grotes were extraordinarily attached to Elssler. The attraction was physical on George Grote's part, as Harriet admits to her journal in 1875 when she decided to destroy the poetry that he had written to the ballerina.⁸³ Five years earlier, she had similarly deleted those parts of her own history of Elssler that had described 'the romantic sentiment she (Fanny) inspired in me and Mr. Grote' and 'the details of our intimate relations with her'.⁸⁴ Even if it is clear that the terms 'romantic sentiment' and 'intimate relations' had different connotations at the time from those they have in the present day, the painful experience that the episode turned out to be and Harriet's sense of regret over transgressed boundaries (even if George's attraction to Elssler did not result in a physical relationship with her, as Harriet notes with some relief) could yet be read as telling indicators of Harriet's misgivings about her patronage of Lind in 1848. The embarrassing memory of their involvement with Elssler may perhaps explain Harriet's slightly perplexing reassurance to George in 1847 that 'Jenny's attachment to you is quite as profound as hers to me, though the sex [i.e. gender] draws us more familiarly together'.⁸⁵ Unlike in their previous patronage relationship, she seems to be implying, it is proper that the female protégée should be closer to Harriet than to George.

If it is difficult to determine the nuances of Harriet Grote's affective patronage of Lind, it is no easier to determine Lind's own perceptions of it. In the first place, much less of Lind's correspondence survives, and no correspondence between Lind and Grote has been preserved.⁸⁶ Holland and Rockstro acknowledge Grote's support, but they reserve the role of Lind's English 'family' for the Stanleys (the family of the bishop of Norwich), explicitly stating that Lind's religious sympathies caused her to feel more at home with the Stanleys than with the atheist Grotes. They maintain that after the 1847 season and summer tour, during which Lind was dependent on Grote,

⁸² The Lewin Letters, ed. Lewin, ii, 2–5. The episode is also commented on in Eastlake, Mrs. Grote, 84–8, and in Kemble, Records of Later Life, 211.

⁸³ The Lewin Letters, ed. Lewin, ii, 324.

⁸⁴ *Ibid.*, 288.

⁸⁵ *Ibid.*, 50.

⁸⁶ Indeed, why Lind's letters to Grote are lost is a tantalizing unanswered question. They may have been too few and perfunctory for Grote to think them worthy of preserving, or she may have destroyed them in her irritation with Lind's retirement from the stage, which is evident from her and her sister's correspondence of the early 1850s. Indeed, Grote complains to her sister in a letter of December 1851 that Lind's correspondence has just about dried up. *Ibid.*, 110.

her primary confidants in England were the Stanleys.⁸⁷ While Holland and Rockstro may have emphasized the Stanleys' role deliberately because it tied in well with the legacy of Lind's piety which their book was solidifying, the primary sources do signal the sense of a withdrawal of intimacy on Lind's part from the Grotes during 1848.⁸⁸ For her second season in London, Lind brought Isak Berg, her Swedish voice teacher, and his wife and daughter with her to stay as her companions.⁸⁹ In a letter Grote wrote to her sister in July 1848, she complains that 'Jenny has only been once to Burnham this summer, as she could not bear to leave the Bergs out of politeness'.⁹⁰ On the other hand, Grote seems to have visited Lind quite often: Holland and Rockstro call her 'a constant visitor' to the house she had helped Lind to rent during 1847 and 1848.⁹¹

After the French holiday in 1849, the relationship between Grote and Lind seems to have suffered, perhaps inevitably given Lind's discontinuation of her association with Her Majesty's Theatre and her decision to leave England and the stage. Grote was probably disappointed in Lind's dealings with Lumley in the 1849 season, and she strongly disapproved of her American tour because of the commercialized nature of its impresario P. T. Barnum's initiatives.⁹² She also felt exploited by Lind, writing in July 1851 that 'Jenny Lind is making a colossal fortune in the United States. I do not expect her back before September. Your few words about her are truth itself – I never shall allow myself to be made use of again.'⁹³ Both Grote and her sister seem to have felt suddenly and unfairly slighted by Lind after her retirement from the stage. When Lind was in Stockholm in 1850, Frances indicated this sentiment to Harriet, exasperated in particular by Lind's religious scruples about the stage:

- ⁸⁷ 'Bishop Stanley brought to her the watchful care of a father; Mrs. Stanley gave to her a motherly devotion, to which she could entrust her tenderest confidences. And, then, there was Mary Stanley, the daughter, her close friend, for years, full of character and interest; and there was Arthur Penrhyn Stanley, the son, whose enthusiasm for her was the spring of an enduring intimacy, which lasted until his death, in the Deanery at Westminster, in 1881.' Holland and Rockstro, *Jenny Lind the Artist*, 369–70. The Stanleys, the Grotes and the Seniors belonged to the same circle, and Mary Simpson explained that 'the Stanleys and ourselves had a common subject of interest in Jenny Lind, whose principal friends in England were the Grotes, Whatelys, and Stanleys'. Simpson, *Many Memories of Many People*, 282. The Whatelys were the family of the archbishop of Dublin.
- ⁸⁸ On Holland and Rockstro's role in establishing Lind's legacy as the ideal female Victorian artist (a concept that included 'intense religiosity'), see Biddlecombe, 'The Construction of a Cultural Icon', 55.
- ⁸⁹ Holland and Rockstro, Jenny Lind the Artist, 322.
- ⁹⁰ The Lewin Letters, ed. Lewin, ii, 61-2.
- ⁹¹ Holland and Rockstro, Jenny Lind the Artist, 330.
- ⁹² In September 1849, she reported to her sister that Lind 'writes to me somewhat stiffly, and not as of old, and has I suspect received a somewhat bitter lesson, viz.: that in England one cannot play these tricks without paying the price of one's folly'. *The Lewin Letters*, ed. Lewin, ii, 66. In June 1850, she wrote: 'I hate her being farmed by that showman Barnum.' *Ibid.*, 70.
- 93 Ibid., 79-80.

Whatever reason Miss Lind may think she may have to cut me, I am indifferent to it as well as to the circumstance itself, and shall not think of going to her. [...] at all events my relish for her singing is damped by the annoyance of the baggage's resolving never to act any more, because the devil is in such work. They say she is a red-hot methodist; perhaps she thinks we are not holy enough for her company.⁹⁴

The next year, Harriet wrote to Frances in much the same tone, their similar choices of the terms 'baggage' and 'hussy' perhaps indicating a lingering consciousness of social distance between Lind and the Lewin sisters rather than mere indignation:

I suppose the hussy intends coming over to England in the spring; but I am growing comparatively indifferent to her proceedings, as it is natural one should, being so entirely thrown out of all participation in her joys and sorrows, her hopes and intentions. All sentiment is starved out as it were.⁹⁵

However, these sentiments were not permanent. When Lind visited England in 1852 and 1855 and relocated to London permanently in 1858, the two women, and indeed the two families, resumed a cordial relationship. Lind married her accompanist Otto Goldschmidt at the end of her tour of the United States and introduced him to the Grotes during a visit in the summer of 1852; in 1855 Grote reports having spent a week at Ems with Lind while her husband was away in Stockholm.⁹⁶ Grote's unfinished memoir of Lind dates from 1855–6, and her correspondence makes multiple mentions of her seeing either Lind or both the Goldschmidts socially.

My description of the Grote–Lind relationship has shown how Grote's patronage activities reflected an inextricable combination of both public kinds of support (contractual negotiations, social chaperonage) and more private kinds (visits to each other's homes, consolation in emotional distress). Also, the public and private types of support outlined here bear a close connection with public and private music practice as settings for patronage, so that the two modes of music practice are likewise shown to be interdependent for performers and elite music-lovers of this period. The affectbased support described here, I suggest, underpinned a form of patronage that may be understood to be separate from that predicated on financial sponsorship, and an increased awareness of them could help clarify questions about other elite patronage of individual musicians. In this way, the affective may accentuate both the power and the frailty of Victorian patronage.

- ⁹⁵ *Ibid.*, 110.
- ⁹⁶ *Ibid.*, 161.

⁹⁴ *Ibid.*, 68.

ABSTRACT

This article explores the patronage relationship between Harriet Grote and Jenny Lind during the latter's visits to London in 1847, 1848 and 1849. Aiming to highlight the often neglected affective dimensions of individual music patronage in this period, it discusses Grote's activities as Lind's agent and chaperone as well as her efforts to support Lind in more personal ways and to create a home-like environment for her. It is argued that Grote's varied roles as Lind's patron should be interpreted in the context of an intense personal interest in the singer, and are characterized by a complex combination of public and private types of support. These, in turn, correspond to public and private music practice as settings for patronage, revealing the interdependence of these two modes of music-making in the period, especially in the case of elite music culture.